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LRTA Foundation  
Silent Auction a Huge 

Success

2012 LRTA Membership Award Winners
Congratulations to the LRTA districts and 
local units which received membership 
awards at the LRTA Spring Meeting in Al-
exandria on April 24.  These awards are:
New Member Awards:
St. Tammany Parish RSEA (greatest per-
centage of new members) – Marian Arrow-
smith, President
St. Tammany Parish RSEA (greatest num-
ber of new members) – Marian Arrow-
smith, President
Total Member Awards:
Assumption RTA (greatest percentage of 
members) – Jerilyn Williams, President
Red River RTA (greatest percentage of in-
crease in members) – Laurine Adcock, 
President
East Carroll RTA (greatest percentage of 
increase in members) – Prince Robinson, 
President

Cornerstone Award:
District VIII (greatest percentage of mem-
bers) – Genevieve Gordon, President
Associate Member Awards:
St. Tammany Parish RSEA (greatest num-
ber of associate members) – Marian Ar-
rowsmith, President
District III RTA (greatest number of asso-
ciate members) – Lazette Watterson, Presi-
dent
We extend our heartfelt thanks to the of-
ficers and leaders in each of the units and 
districts for planning and conducting pro-
grams that attract and retain members.

Membership recruitment must be an ongo-
ing effort by everyone in order to maintain 
an active and effective LRTA.  Please con-
tinue your efforts to grow the LRTA mem-
bership.

Maria Sly George
LRTA First Vice-President

The first silent auction hosted by the LRTA 
Foundation board members at the recent-
ly-held LRTA Spring Meeting in Alexan-
dria was a huge success. The proceeds from 
the silent auction reached $1,570.00.  The 
result was much better than revenue raised 
by foundation drawings during past state 
meetings. Foundation board members 
will prepare for a second silent auction to 
be held during the LRTA Fall Meeting in 
Bossier City on October 21, 22, and 23. 
Special thanks to all the donors who pro-
vided such an array of 42 great items.  Our 
goal is to have at least 100 items donated 
for the October silent auction.

Foundation board members also thank the 
businesses that donated to this worthwhile 
endeavor, and LRTA Executive Director, 
Graig Luscombe, and his staff for their 
support. I personally would like to thank 
board members for their efforts in such an 
efficient operation for this first experience 
in such a project.

We will keep you updated on the next si-
lent auction by sending information via 
the LRTA Email Club and the LRTA News-
letter. The goal of the Louisiana Retired 
Teachers Association Foundation is to 
reach assets of $100,000 by the end of 2014.  
Your ongoing efforts to help are kindly ap-
preciated.

Hugh Craft, Ed. D.                                                                                                                                               
          Foundation President

Name of Fame Award Recipients

Name of Fame Awards were presented at the Spring Meeting Luncheon. Mrs. Frankie G. 
Curlee Early was the honoree from District VII, and Mr. Charles Nero was the honoree 
from District I. The LRTA Name of Fame Award was created in 2002 to honor Louisiana’s 
retired teachers for their leadership, organizational achievements and community involve-
ment. 

Frankie G. Curlee Early (left) and Charles Nero and wife Mary (right).
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Lonnie’s Lagniappe
If you missed the LRTA 
Spring conference in 
Alexandria hosted by 
District VII, you truly 
missed a good time as 
well as a very informa-
tive and entertaining 
meeting.  District VII 
president, James Stew-
art and his wife, Pat, 
along with their com-
mittees planned, orga-
nized, and hosted a 
great conference. Our 

thanks to them for their hard work and dedication to 
LRTA and to the members who attended.  We cer-
tainly owe the Stewarts a debt of gratitude for an-
other very successful conference.

The Board of Directors met on the first day of the 
conference to conduct the business session for LRTA 
where we reviewed items of concern and received 
reports from various committees, from Graig Lus-
combe, executive director, and of course, the presi-
dent’s report.  I will not review all these reports but 
will discuss some of the items relevant to the future 
success and development of LRTA.  In my report 
as your president, I reviewed the progress we have 
made as an organization in the three area goals 
identified during the Fall Meeting last year in Ken-
ner.  The first, membership development, placed a 
lot of the responsibility for improvement on the local 

RTAs. We will not know how successful our mem-
bership campaign has been until we compile fig-
ures in December.  Even if you cannot attend LRTA 
meetings, your dues will support increased awarness 
at the legislature and other necessary expenses to 
represent your interests in retaining benefits you can 
sorely not afford to lose.  Sometimes it is not about 
what you don’t get, such as a COLA, but about what 
you don’t lose, such as the portion of your insurance 
premium that you do not pay, which we have been 
successful in protecting.  In the current times of eco-
nomic shortfall, the Louisiana legislature is turning 
over every rock they can find looking for revenue 
sources for the state budget.  We are there represent-
ing retired educators. You need LRTA as much as 
we need you. Please help by joining us in the fight 
for our future financial security.  By the time you 
read this newsletter the LRTA Executive Board, the 
LRTA Membership Committee, and LRTA staff will 
have met in Baton Rouge to review a membership 
growth plan developed by the LRTA staff designed 
with the goal of raising membership by five percent 
this membership year.  It is critical that we reverse 
the trend of losing more members by death than we 
are gaining in new members.  We lost almost 1500 
members this past year.  The district presidents will 
disseminate the membership plan to the local RTAs 
after they have had a chance to review the plan in 
Baton Rouge.

My second concern for last year, and again for this 
second year of my presidency, is to work with local 
RTAs to assist them in any way possible to become 

The LRTA Executive Board has taken an official 
position on eleven pieces of legislation that could 
have a potential impact on you as a retired edu-
cator, or, in some way, impact the Teacher’s Re-
tirement System of Louisiana.  The legislature has 
been concentrating much effort in dealing with the 
state budget for the upcoming fiscal year.  Because 
of the status of the budget, and the lack of revenue 
collections needed to fund that budget, the only 
opportunity to consider providing future benefit 
increases for retirees next year has been deferred.  
The proposal was provided in Senate Bill No. 11 
by Senator Elbert Guillory from Opelousas.  Sena-
tor Guillory serves as chairman of the Senate Re-
tirement Committee. Unfortunately there is not 
enough revenue to meet current obligations and 
COLAs create additional obligations for the state 
and your retirement system.

As Dr. Dunn pointed out in his message, retired 
educators have been fortunate up to this point 
during the session in that there have been no 
proposals to reduce benefits currently being re-
ceived.  The list of bills and resolutions LRTA is  

Continued on Page 4
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Executive Director’s Report
As I write this issue’s 
Executive Director’s 
Report, the 2013 Regu-
lar Legislative Session 
has reached the half-
way point.  When you 
actually receive your 
issue and read my re-
port, the session will 
be winding down.  The 
legislators must com-
plete their work by 
6:00 p.m., Thursday, 
June 6.  In order to 
keep you informed, 

the staff issues the LRTA Legislative Update each 
Friday that the legislature is in session.  These re-
ports are provided to members of the LRTA Email 
Club, and are posted on the LRTA Facebook page.  
If you are not a member of the Email Club, or have 
not become a friend of LRTA on Facebook, you 
can do so by visiting the LRTA website at www.
lrta.net.  

Graig A. Luscombe

Lonnie E. Dunn, Ed. D.

Page 2



state.  We asked for contacts who were ac-
quainted with each legislator and had some 
proficiency in the use of email and internet 
technology.  The LRTA staff then devel-
oped and conducted Advocacy Training 
Workshops in each of the eleven districts 
to educate and equip these contacts in areas 
necessary to communicate effectively with 
legislators.  They are on stand-by to move 
when needed.  This does not relieve oth-
ers of us from contacting legislators as the 
need arises. So, it is important that each of 
you visit the LRTA website regularly.  When 
the legislature is in session, Mr. Luscombe 
posts a weekly LRTA Legislative Update. 
On important bills, he communicates the 
need to contact legislators and provides 
the contact information for each legislator 
sitting on the particular committee hear-
ing the bill. Contacts do have an impact, 
because we have heard various legislators 
comment in open committee meetings re-
ferring to the numerous phone calls and e-
mails they have received from constituents 
on various issues retirees were supporting 
or opposing. Stay informed, stay alert, and 
communicate as needed.  We are all in this 
together, and we must be proactive to be 
successful in having our positions be heard.

Another area that LRTA’s Executive Com-
mittee will be addressing in the near future, 
with Mr. Luscombe’s direction, is to review 
and update the LRTA Strategic Plan.  It is 
my belief that you need to know where we 
are going, how we plan to get there, and 

what we are going to do when we get there.  
It appears that we will be “treading water” 
for now as far as any positive legislative 
action in our favor regarding benefit in-
creases, so we need to develop a long range 
strategic plan on where we would like for 
LRTA’s direction to move in the next few 
years.  We are frustrated that no action has 
been taken to relieve the financial crunch 
that many of our retirees face daily.  On the 
other hand, we are fortunate that we have 
lost very little in the past two legislative ses-
sions, in light of the financial condition our 
state is experiencing. We need a long range 
plan designed to do just what I have out-
lined in this message.  We will review our 
current plan that is in place, revise and up-
date it, present it to the Executive Board in 
October in Bossier City for approval, and 
pass it on to our retirees after that meeting.

Just please remember that you, as a single 
member, play a huge part in the future and 
success of this organization.  I cannot over-
emphasize how important membership 
and proactive involvement by each single 
member contributes to the future success 
of LRTA.  Please actively recruit your re-
tired friends who are not members, and 
get involved in your local RTA to help us to 
continue striving toward MAKING OUR 
RETIREMENT YEARS GREAT!   

stronger by having effective leadership, 
meaningful programs, proactive member-
ship development, and enhanced visibil-
ity in the area in which they serve retirees.  
Grassroots organization is the most im-
portant activity in LRTA and is the level at 
which most of the effective strengthening 
of our association takes place.  Individual 
members working collectively as a group to 
promote and support programs and issues 
important to retirees is where our strength 
as an organization emanates.  I encourage 
each of you, particularly new retirees, to get 
involved in your local RTA to inject new 
blood and energy into this organization to 
assist in growth and continued strength.  
Please call the LRTA office, 225-927-8837, 
or toll free at 888-531-1992, for the name of 
a contact for the RTA nearest you.  The local 
unit is the hot-bed for new ideas to be born 
and better mousetraps to be built. Please 
consider my appeal and choose to get in-
volved.  Our legislators respond to strength 
of numbers as much as anything else.

Our third area of concern was to develop the 
grassroots  support needed to “become our 
own best advocates” when it became neces-
sary to lobby for the protection of the inter-
ests of retirees as issues were introduced by 
legislators or others that were contrary to 
the best interest of retirees.  We developed 
an initiative to secure contacts through the 
district presidents for each legislator in the 

Lonnie’s Lagniappe
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The January 2014 ballot will feature the 
election of LRTA President, First Vice-
President, and Second Vice-President.  The 
two-year terms of your newly-elected offi-
cers will begin when the successful candi-
dates are installed at the 2014 Spring Meet-
ing in April.

The LRTA Bylaws charge the Nominating 
Committee to nominate individuals for 
each statewide elected office.  Suggestions 
for nominees are requested by the commit-
tee and should be forwarded to the LRTA 
office in Baton Rouge.

Prospective nominees must be LRTA 
members in good standing and must have 
agreed in advance to serve, if elected.  A 
brief biographical sketch, including educa-
tional background, career experience, and 
honors, awards and involvement in retiree 
and community activities since retirement 
should be included for each nominated 

candidate.  Note:  Associate members of 
LRTA are not eligible to hold office, or to 
vote in LRTA elections.

It is requested that information on suggest-
ed nominees be furnished to the committee 
on an LRTA Prospect Sheet, which may be 
obtained from any Nominating Committee 
member or by contacting the LRTA office.  
Qualifications of each suggested nominee 
should be prioritized due to space limita-
tions in the LRTA Newsletter where the in-
formation furnished on eventual nominees 
will be published.  Suggested nominees 
should also furnish a recent color photo 
that may be published with their candidate 
information.

The Nominating Committee will meet in 
early July and again in early October to re-
view prospect sheets.  The committee looks 
forward to working with the LRTA mem-
bership to develop a slate of well-qualified 

candidates for LRTA’s statewide elected 
offices. The slate of candidates will be pre-
sented to the executive board at the Fall 
Meeting.

All prospective candidate information must 
be received in the LRTA office no later than 
October 1, 2013, but may be submitted 
any time before that date.  Prospect Sheets 
should be mailed to:

LRTA
Attn:  Nominating Committee
9412 Common St., #5
Baton Rouge, LA 70809

Members of the LRTA Nominating Com-
mittee are:

Gail Foster, Chair
William Gullatt
Joseph Clyde Crooks
Felix Johnson, Jr.
Joyce Harris

Nominees for State Office Requested



monitoring on your behalf and the ac-
tions taken by the legislature on each is 
provided below.  The LRTA Executive 
Board’s official LRTA positions on the 
bills and resolutions are provided with 
bullet points under the description of the 
bills and resolutions, and actions taken by 
the legislature through May 15 are pro-
vided in red.

House Bills
House Bill No. 35 
by Representative Regina A. Barrow
This bill allows members of the Louisi-
ana State Employees’ Retirement System 
and the Teachers’ Retirement System of 
Louisiana who are employed by a state 
hospital, and whose jobs are affected by a 
layoff plan approved by the Civil Service 
Commission or by the director of the De-
partment of Civil Service, to retire with 
25 years of service at any age without any 
actuarial reduction in the benefit result-
ing from early retirement.  The effective 
date of the legislation is June 7, 2013, or 
on the day following approval by the leg-
islature, whichever is later.  The bill sun-
sets after three years.
   • LRTA opposes this bill because of the 
actuarial cost impact it could have on the 
operations of the Teachers’ Retirement 
System of Louisiana.
This bill was deferred by the House Re-
tirement Committee on April 25, 2013.  
This bill was reconsidered and again de-
ferred by the House Retirement Commit-
tee on May 8, 2013.
House Bill No. 57 
by Representative J. Kevin Pearson
This bill provides for funding and benefit 
computation for the four state retirement 
systems:  Louisiana State Employees’ Re-
tirement System, Teachers’ Retirement 
System of Louisiana, Louisiana School 
Employees’ Retirement System, Louisi-
ana State Police Retirement System
Beginning July 1, 2015, all active mem-
bers of each of the retirement systems 
shall pay an additional 1.0% of salary to 
their respective system.
Beginning July 1, 2017, all active mem-
bers of each of the retirement systems 
shall pay an additional 1.0% of salary to 
their respective system.
The bill also provides for a five-year 
(60-month) final average compensation 
period for the computation of benefits, 
and a minimum employer contribution 
rate of 15.0% until the system is at least 
90.0% funded.  The effective date of the 
legislation is January 1, 2014.
   • LRTA opposes this bill because of the 

Executive Director’s Report
Continued from page 2

constitutional questions it presents for 
those members who are already contrib-
uting to the retirement system and espe-
cially to those members who are vested.
This bill was voluntarily deferred by the 
House Retirement Committee on May 2, 
2013.
House Bill No. 60 
by Representative M. “Kirk” Talbot
This bill requires retirees of all public 
employee retirement systems, who retire 
on or after July 1, 2013, to suspend ben-
efits if they return to work in a position 
covered by a public employee retirement 
plan.  The effective date of the legislation 
is July 1, 2013.
   • LRTA opposes this bill because of the 
limits it places on retirees who return to 
work in public employment.
This bill was changed by amendments ad-
opted by the House Retirement Commit-
tee on April 25, 2013 to create a substitute 
bill.  The provisions regarding returning 
to work have been removed from the 
legislation.  The bill now applies to the 
removal of membership options for non-
public entities from the four state wide 
retirement systems.  
   • LRTA has no position on the new leg-
islation contained in the substitute bill.  
House Bill No. 61 
by Representative Austin J. Badon, Jr.
This bill provides for a divided benefit 
for an employee of a state or statewide 
retirement system whose salary increas-
es by more than 30.0% when comparing 
one month’s earnings to the previous 12 
months.  The divided benefit shall be the 
sum of:  Total years of service prior to 
the 30.0% or greater increase in monthly 
earnings, times final average compensa-
tion at the appropriate accrual rate, and 
total years of service on or after the 30.0% 
increase occurs times final average com-
pensation at the appropriate accrual rate.  
The effective date of the legislation is 
upon signature by the governor or upon 
expiration of the time for bills to become 
law without signature by the governor.
   • LRTA opposes this bill because it re-
duces the benefit that would ordinarily 
be received under the current method 
of benefit computation utilized by the 
Teachers’ Retirement System of Louisi-
ana.
This bill was deferred by the House Re-
tirement Committee on April 25, 2013. 
Again deferred by the House Retirement 
Committee on May 15, 2013.
House Concurrent Resolution No. 2 
by Representative Joseph A. Harrison
This resolution suspends for one year the 
provisions of law regarding the imple-
mentation of the cash balance plan. 
   • LRTA supports the resolution.

This resolution was passed by the House 
Retirement Committee on April 25, 2013.  
Passed the House of Representatives on 
May 6, 2013. Passed by the Senate Retire-
ment Committee on May 13, 2013.

House Concurrent Resolution No. 40 
by Representative Joseph Harrison and 
Senator Barrow Peacock 
This resolution memorializes the U. S. 
Congress to consider reducing or repeal-
ing the Government Pension Offset and 
the Windfall Elimination Provision af-
fecting the payment of Social Security 
benefits.
   • LRTA supports the resolution.
This resolution was passed by the House 
of Representatives on April 9, 2013, and 
passed by the Senate on April 10, 2013.

Senate Bills
Senate Bill No. 4 
by Senator Elbert L. Guillory
This bill provides for the use of the en-
try age normal valuation method by the 
Louisiana State Employees’ Retirement 
System and by the Teachers’ Retirement 
System of Louisiana rather than the pro-
jected unit credit method currently used 
by both retirement systems.  The effective 
date of the legislation is June 30, 2013.
   • LRTA supports this bill to address 
uniform reporting requirements for pub-
lic pension plans being put forward by 
the Government Accounting Standards 
Board.
This bill was passed by the Senate Retire-
ment Committee with amendments on 
April 15, 2013.  The amendments recom-
mend actions to be taken by LASERS and 
TRSL in implementing this change in the 
actuarial methodology for the two retire-
ment systems.  The amendments also set 
the actuarial rate of return for computing 
deposits into the systems’ Employee Ex-
perience Accounts at 8.25%.  This bill was 
passed by the Senate Finance Committee 
on April 29, 2013.
Senate Bill No. 7 
by Senator Barrow Peacock
This bill provides that all state and state-
wide retirement systems use a 60-month 
final average compensation period for 
the calculation of benefits.  The bill also 
sets 15.0% as the maximum anti-spiking 
threshold for all members.  The calcula-
tion for final average compensation shall 
not exceed 115% of compensation used 
for the preceding 12 months in the cal-
culation of benefits.  The provisions of 
the bill become effective January 1, 2014.  
The effective date of the legislation is July 
1, 2013.
   • LRTA opposes this bill because of the 
constitutional questions it presents for 
those members who are already contrib-
uting to the retirement system and espe-
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cially to those members who are vested.
This bill was considered by the Senate 
Retirement Committee on April 22, 2013.  
On April 29, 2013 the Senate Retirement 
Committee reconsidered this legislation, 
adopted amendments, and the bill now 
will become a substitute bill dealing only 
with the Firefighters’ Retirement System 
of Louisiana.  The substitute bill is Senate 
Bill No. 259.   
   • LRTA has no position on Senate Bill 
No. 259 since it no longer applies to the 
Teachers’ Retirement System of Louisi-
ana.
Senate Bill No. 11 
by Senator Elbert L. Guillory
This bill provides for permanent post-
retirement benefit increases for members 
of the four state retirement systems.  The 
bill implements a 3.0% increase in em-
ployee contributions for all active, con-
tributing members of the systems.  In or-
der to receive the increases, retirees must 
have been receiving a benefit for at least 
five years, and must have reached age 
65 on or before June 30, 2013.  The in-
crease will be paid on the first $50,000 of 
benefits received in any given year.  This 
limit will be adjusted after July 1, 2019 by 
an increased amount equal to increases, 
if any, provided to persons receiving old 
age, survivors or disability insurance ben-
efits from the Social Security Administra-
tion for the 24 month period ending on 
the September 30 immediately preceding 
the permanent benefit increase.
Benefit increases will be paid on July 1 of 
each odd-numbered calendar year begin-
ning on July 1, 2013.  The benefit increase 
proposed by the bill is 1.0% or the lesser 
of 2.0% or the percent increase neces-
sary to preserve 80.0% of the purchasing 
power of the benefit as of June 30, 2013 
or the retirement date, if later.  Determi-
nation of the diminution of purchasing 
power shall be computed using the in-
crease, if any, provided to persons receiv-
ing old age, survivors and disability in-
surance benefits from the Social Security 
Administration for the period beginning 
on September 30 of the year of retirement 
and ending on September 30 immediately 
preceding the payment of the permanent 
benefit increase.  
The bill provides for “employer funded” 
increases for those with service credit on 
or before July 1, 2013, for “employee fund-
ed” increases for those with service credit 
on or after July 1, 2013, and for “additive” 
increases for those who have service ac-
crued prior to July 1, 2013 and service 
that will accrue on or after July 1, 2013.  
The bill also provides for a 60-month fi-
nal average compensation computation 
period for all members.  The increase 
in this time frame from 36 months shall 
be transitioned beginning July 1, 2014 
and continued in one-month increments 
through June 30, 2016.  The effective date 

of the legislation is June 30, 2013.  
   • LRTA supports every effort to provide 
benefit increases to retired educators, but 
opposes the method by which this bill 
funds those increases.  LRTA also oppos-
es the change in final average compensa-
tion because of the constitutional ques-
tions it presents for those members who 
are already contributing to the retirement 
system, and especially to those members 
who are vested.
This bill was voluntarily deferred at the 
meeting of the Senate Retirement Com-
mittee held April 29, 2013. 
Senate Bill No. 17 
by Elbert L. Guillory
This bill dedicates 2.0% of state revenue 
collections that are in excess of revenue 
collected during FY 2011-2012 to the liq-
uidation of unfunded accrued liabilities 
of the four state retirement systems, and 
to the funding of benefit increases for 
retirees of these systems.  The dedicated 
excess revenue shall be deposited into a 
newly created State Retirement Fund.  
State Retirement Fund deposits shall be 
allocated as follows:
Louisiana State Employees’ Retirement 
System: 37.0%
Teachers’ Retirement System of Louisi-
ana: 56.7%
Louisiana School Employees’ Retirement 
System: 4.5%
Louisiana State Police Retirement Sys-
tem: 1.8%
First, 80.0% of the monies allocated to 
the retirement systems from the fund 
shall be applied to addressing the Initial 
Unfunded Accrued Liability amortiza-
tion base; second, to the Employee Ex-
perience Account amortization base, if 
any; and third, to the balance of the old-
est outstanding amortization base.  The 
remaining 20.0% shall be credited to the 
Employee Experience Account.  The ef-
fective date of the legislation is June 30, 
2013.
   • LRTA supports this bill.  It creates a 
continuing source of funding to address 
the unfunded accrued liabilities of the 
retirement systems and a funding source 
for future benefit increases.
Senate Concurrent Resolution No. 1 
by Senator Patrick “Page” Cortez
This resolution suspends for one year the 
provisions of law regarding the imple-
mentation of the cash balance plan. 
   • LRTA supports the resolution.
This resolution was passed by the Senate 
Retirement Committee on April 22, 2013.  
Passed the Senate on May 6, 2013. Passed 
by the House Retirement Committee on 
May 15, 2013.

Peggy Aime Receives 
Foundation  

Leadership Award

Peggy Aime, a retired Ascension Parish ed-
ucator, was recently named the 2013 recipi-
ent of the Foundation Leadership Award 
by the Louisiana Retired Teachers Associa-
tion Foundation. Mrs. Aime was honored 
at LRTA’s statewide Spring Meeting held in 
Alexandria on April 24.

Each year one Louisiana retired educator is 
selected to receive this prestigious award. 
The recipient is chosen from among nomi-
nees from the eleven geographic districts 
of LRTA, and must have contributed out-
standing leadership within his or her dis-
trict.

Mrs. Aime has been involved in local, dis-
trict and state retired teacher activities 
since her retirement from Ascension Par-
ish School System in 1996. She has served 
as unit president, district president and as 
a member of many state level committees. 
She chaired LRTA’s Disaster Assistance 
Committee which distributed $100,000 
in stipends to hurricane-affected retired 
teachers in Louisiana after Hurricanes Ka-
trina and Rita. She also donated two quilts 
for LRTA Foundation fundraisers. Peggy is 
an inspiration to all retired educators.

May - June, 2013

Join LRTA’s Email Club
If you would like to join LRTA’s Email 
Club please visit our website at www.
lrta.net. Type your email address in 
the space provided  under the head-
ing “Join Our Email Club” and click 
on “Join”.  You will receive email  
updates regarding current events tak-
ing place with LRTA.

Peggy Aime with Graig Luscombe, 
LRTA Executive Director
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In Memoriam
“...these immortal dead who live again in minds made better by their presence.”

Deceased Retired Teachers - February 7, 2013 - May 10, 2013
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District I
Dolores D. Francis – New Orleans
Rosemary Z. Friedman – Buras
Amaryllis H. Furr – New Orleans
Joseph Gibson – New Orleans
Gary W. Green – New Orleans
Roosevelt Johnson – New Orleans
Dorothy J. Ladner – Belle Chasse
Lucille Lloyd – New Orleans
Cirilo R. Manego – New Orleans
Vera F. Melton – New Orleans
Milton J. Phillips – New Orleans
Andrew G. Pierce – New Orleans
Irene O. Reed – New Orleans
Vera B. Rouse – New Orleans

District II
Tom E. Arceneaux – Metairie
Mary W. Arnold – Metairie
Barbara G. Bowers – Harvey
John A. Brooks – Marrero
Carolyn H. Butler – Metairie
Toni M. Callen – Metairie
Vera G. Cassagne – Westwego
Elaine L. Centanni – Gretna
Kathy Ellis Diggs – Harvey
Vivian M. Dufrene – Raceland
Earl Edwards – Gretna
Mathilda G. Estay – Luling
Malcolm Foret – Raceland
Barbara E. Fray – Metairie
Loretta G. Haddad – Houma
Yvonne B. Harris – Metairie
Catherine L. Hebert – Metairie
Mercedes F. Jackson – Kenner
Marie P. Jones – Garyville
Gloria J. Lagarde – Thibodaux
Elinor E. Lauer – Jefferson
Rene P. LeBlanc – Larose
Jill R. Maronge – Harvey
James A. Naquin – Napoleonville
Bernadine W. Pittman – Gramercy
Joyce B. Plauche – Metairie
Doris Pitre Ramirez – Kenner
Jereiana H. Relf – Marrero
Clements O. Roux – Kenner
Alfred Terry – Napoleonville
Jane M. Trahan – Houma
Paul E. Trouard – Metairie
Annie E. Waguespack – Lockport
Essie M. Williams - Thibodaux

District III
Elizabeth P. Arthur – Pearl River
Marilyn K. Bankston – Hammond
Henrietta Bell – Bogalusa
Mitchell L. Causey – Bogalusa
Tammy T. Gautier – Ponchatoula
Melton Harry – Bogalusa
Ella C. Henry – Mandeville
William E. Johnson – Ponchatoula
Trione Anne J. Marnett – Denham Springs
Mary K. Parent – Denham Springs
Ruth Peltier – Ponchatoula
Deborah M. Perkins – Slidell
Elaine D. Pressler – Mandeville
Vivian J. Richardson – Franklinton
Marjorie Riley – Franklinton
Manfred J. Schexnayder – Slidell
Alyce S. Shelton – Hammond

Rachael Spears – Amite
Ellen M. Turner – Covington 
Alfred W. Waller – Slidell
Sudie A. Weaver – Covington
Barbara Ann Welch – Mandeville
Wayne E. Wenner – Pearl River
Claude B. Wolcott – Slidell
Dorothy Young – Angie
Ruth H. Young – Hammond

District IV
Octavia Lee S. Anthony – Plaquemine
Aimee R. Blanchard – Baton Rouge
Lillian Booth-Mayes – Baker
Gladys M. Brown – Baton Rouge
Iris G. Bueche – Jarreau
Joyce L. Butler – Baton Rouge
Khashruzzaman Choudhury – Baton Rouge
Louis A. Clouatre – Baton Rouge
Marilyn C. Collins – Baton Rouge
Leah R. Corsentino – Baton Rouge
Lucille D. Couvillion – Baton Rouge
Peggy A. Davis – Baton Rouge
Verna S. Englert – Prairieville
Emily G. Ewing – Batchelor
Irma B. Foster – Baton Rouge
Zelma W. Hall – Baton Rouge
Revonne Harden – Baton Rouge
Murray F. Hawkins – Baton Rouge
Margie L. Hudson – Baton Rouge
Clara E. Jenkins – Donaldsonville
Donald Johnson – Baton Rouge
Carmella I. Kelleher – Baton Rouge
Janet C. Langlois – Baton Rouge
Gregory O. Mauldin – Zachary
Marie Meno – Baton Rouge
Susanne M. Mire – Baton Rouge
Jean P. Monget – Rougon
Katie R. Morrison – Baton Rouge
Huel D. Perkins – Baton Rouge
Effie M. Porche – Baton Rouge
Frances D. Redditt – Baton Rouge
Audrey C. Robertson – Donaldsonville
Georgia C. Roudeze – Baton Rouge
Iris Sandau – Baton Rouge
Mary Nellie Steadman – Greenwell Springs
Barbara L. Teer – Baton Rouge
James O. Thomas – Baker
James E. Thompson – Baton Rouge
Charles E. Toussaint – Baton Rouge

District V
Freddie L. Alfred – Eunice
Earllean Arceneaux – Lafayette
Larry Benoit – New Iberia
Verna Lee Bergeron – Eunice
Hattie M. Bourque – Morgan City
George S. Bradley – Lafayette
Jules D. Broussard – New Iberia
Nellie Broussard – Lafayette
Ronald W. Carriere – Port Barre
Robert M. Crisler – Lafayette
Nadine David – Broussard
Natalia G. Dean – Morgan City
Mary S. Edwards – Lafayette
George Fisher – Eunice
Phillip J. Fuselier – Ville Platte
Gary W. Gough – Lafayette
Barbara R. Hall – Morgan City
Victoria M. Hogan – Lafayette

Janie G. Jackson – Lafayette
Debbie M. Krane – New Iberia
Louis J. McMillion, Jr. – Lafayette
Adele H. Melancon – Youngsville
Joseph L. Pappillion – Opelousas
Cora F. Patterson – Carencro
Alice B. Perry – Lafayette
Ivan L. Ray – Washington
Loula P. Robertson – Abbeville
Glyn Schwartzenburg – Opelousas
Rae A. Shakelford – Lafayette
Emery Skrantz – Arnaudville
Nellie R. Sonnier – Lafayette
Sammy Lee Truehill – Lafayette
Ida M. Villery – Opelousas
Gerald E. Waguespack – Duson
Leontine H. Williams – Lafayette

District VI
Richard A. Arnaud – Crowley
Tracy L. Beaugh – Sulphur
Annie M. Burgin – Starks
Mary Lou L. Carver – Westlake
Aileen S. Collins – Sulphur
Marlanea J. Cooley – DeRidder
Doyle Wayne Durr – Lake Charles
Whitney Fitch – Welch
Ronnie C. Landry – Lake Charles
Ellis D. Lormond – Jennings
Willie Malone – DeRidder
Ruby C. Mazilly – DeQuincy
Carroll Jane A. McCall – Grand Chenier
Janet L. Niel – Lake Charles
Jimmie Odums – DeRidder
Ethel A. Pierce – Church Point
Hoyt Sparks – Lake Charles
Mercy B. Stemmann – Lake Charles
Tommie Lou A. Stutes – Sulphur
Clarence Wilridge – Crowley

District VII
Thomas J. Batts – Alexandria
Mary Bootsie A. Brown – Pineville
Geneva B. Caston – Clayton
Rodney M. Cotton – Pineville
Carl R. Dangerfield – Ferriday
Helen W. Davis – Alexandria
Mary L. Dent – Jonesville
Margaret A. Goins – Leesville
Heather C. Kelly – Pineville
Grace A. McDade – Bunkie
Margaret E. McDonald – Dry Prong
Jennie N. Mitchell – Sicily Island
Beverly P. Poole – Glenmora
J. G. Robertson, Jr. – Ferriday
John H. Self – Hornbeck
Marshall R. Stretton – Pollock

District VIII
Samuel L. Beasley – Zwolle
Joan Burch – Mansfield
Dorothy Burton – Natchitoches
Gordon E. Coker – Natchitoches
Jessie Riley Gardner – Winnfield
Lawrence I. Havard – Natchez
George S. Lewis - Natchitoches
Juan O. Pablo – Natchitoches
Ophelia Rushing – Coushatta
Helen J. Shaw – Mansfield
Bernard Waggoner – Logansport



TRSL Update

Could This Be Your Last Newsletter?
Annual membership in LRTA runs from April 1 through March 31. 
This could be your last newsletter IF your $25 dues for the 2013-2014 
membership year (or $10 for associate members) have not been paid. 
If your annual membership has not been renewed, you will receive a  
reminder from LRTA in the next few weeks. If you are uncertain 
about your membership status, contact the LRTA office.

Foundation Donations
The following donations to the LRTA  
Foundation have been received:
Anonymous - In memory of all deceased 
retired educators from October 22, 2012 - 
April 23, 2013
Anonymous - In memory of all deceased 
LRTA members from Ouachita Parish
Lafourche Parish RTA - In memory of all 
deceased retired educators from Lafourche 
Parish in 2012.
Bossier RTA - In memory of all deceased 
retired educators from Bossier Parish in 
2012.
Acadia Parish RTA - In memory of all de-
ceased retired educators of Acadia Parish 
for 2012-2013
Mr. & Mrs. Rupert E. Breland - In honor of 
Dr. & Mrs. Hugh Craft’s 50th Anniversary
Mrs. Linda B. Day - In memory of Dr. Jesse 
Scott, Dr. Faye Brun, and Edwin L. Brun

May - June, 2013

LRTA Mourns Fred Hill and 
Irene Olivia Thomas Reed

Fred Hill, former LRTA District XI Pres-
ident, passed away on March 18, 2013. 
Mr. Hill taught for 27 years at schools in 
Lake Charles and Bossier City. 

Irene Olivia Thomas Reed passed way on 
March 22, 2013. Mrs. Reed was 105 years 
old. Her educational career spanned 
over 50 years with the last 30 years being 
spent in Jefferson Parish.
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In Memoriam (continued)
Betty K. Watts – Winnfield
Bertha W. Young – Mansfield

District IX
Winford B. Hammett – Oak Grove
Van J. Hicks – Lake Providence
Milford Huff – Oak Grove
Martha McCall – Winnsboro
Evelyn Milton – Tallulah
Mary A. Stapp – Winnsboro
General T. Trass, Jr. – Lake Providence
Ruth H. Watson – St. Joseph
Yvonne Weems - Winnsboro

District X
Marie Adams – Monroe
Marjorie G. Barnes – Ruston
Curley J. Bordelon – Dubach
Sybil Brantley – Farmerville
Diane S. Brown – West Monroe
Bernice Corley – Grayson
Charles E. Denham – Monroe
Melvina A. Dorsey – Bastrop
Charles Holstead – Chatham
T. M. Jennings, Jr. – Monroe
Horace P. Jones – Monroe
Billy F. Kay – Farmerville
Martha Raye Kelley – West Monroe
Annie P. Madison – Monroe
Helen V. Madison – Monroe
John L. McInnis III – Monroe
Patrick T. Quirk – Monroe
Donald K. Roberts – Chatham
Isabelle H. Roberts – West Monroe
Onis B. Davis Simmons – Monroe
Annie D. Smith – West Monroe
Willie P. Smith – Monroe
Gloria Stewart – Monroe
Minnie Turnage – Monroe
Robert L. Vining – Monroe
Marjorie T. Wade – Farmerville

District XI
Dorothy W. Adams – Shreveport
Helen V. Anderson – Shreveport
Edwin L. Brun – Shreveport
Bobbie W. Burnette – Shreveport
Ava C. Callahan – Bossier City
Mary G. Cheros – Shreveport
Alma S. Cooper – Arcadia
Barbara Dixon – Shreveport
Susan T. Hays – Homer
Roy Fred Hill – Pelican
Clarence Etta Johnson – Shreveport
Curtis Jones – Bossier City
Gene R. Knowles – Shreveport
Carmen R. Laughman – Shreveport
Elliott E. Letlow – Arcadia
Pauline C. Norris – Shreveport
Curlee H. Pierce – Ringgold
Scott B. Roberson – Homer
Robert Maxwell Rudd – Bossier City

Annie L. Savage – Shreveport
Lawrence C. Spohn – Bossier City
Barbara Hall Strother – Shreveport
Verna M. Thomley – Shreveport
William L. Valentine – Shreveport
Barry Alan Vowell – Bossier City
Virginia C. Ward – Minden
Leah K. Whitten - Shreveport

Out of State
Claudia B. Alexander – Orlando, FL
Rosemary R. Bacigalupi – Poplarville, MS
Jane S. Baumgartner – Diamondhead, MS
Dorothy P. Benson – Temple, TX
Rosetta J. Bowden – Little Rock, AR
Nohely S. Brodermann – Coral Gables, FL
Robert C. Brown – Dallas, TX
Bessie A. Buckley – Franklin, TN
Richard E. Buckley – Picayune, MS
Carol A. Burls – Allen, TX
Tessibel P. Caskey – Friendswood, TX
Mary M. Chadderdon – Albuquerque, NM
Gay H. Chaffin – Oro Valley – AZ
Selena T. Chatman – Pearland, TX
Albert Chemay – McGregor, TX
Carolyn Cole – Jackson, MS
Evelyn Simon Coody – Birmingham, AL
Annie T. Davis – Anniston, AL
Herbert C. Dessauer – Fayetteville, AR
Stewart H. Eames – Rosharon, TX
Donald K. Eppling – Richmond, KY
Ada B. Finn – Natchez, MS
Drucella S. Franklin, Port Arthur, TX
John R. Fuglaar – Houston, TX
Sue J. Garlington – Macon, GA
Floy M. Groom – Citrus Heights, CA
Ouida P. Guidroz – Fishers, IN
Hortense Hall – Channelview, TX
Willie R. Hampton – Houston, TX
Alva H. Harris – New Bern, NC
O. Kuru Janice S. Harry – Memphis, TN
Helon Harwell – Tyler, TX
John E. Harwell – Tyler, TX
Anna G. Hooks – Kansas City, MO
Dorothy C. Hullinger – Riverside, CA
Donna S. Humberd – Knoxville, TN
Charles J. Hundley – Spring, TX
Marvin L. Hunt – Inglewood, CA
Yuruk Iyriboz – Austin, TX
Esther M. Johnson – Huntsville, TX
Melva A. Keller – Las Vegas, NV
Marjorie D. Larson – Roswell, GA
Oneal Lynch – Frederick, MD
Judy Manogin – Asheville, NC
Suzanne S. Marion – Summerfield, FL
Matilda L. Martin – Jackson, MS
Ione A. Mathis – Oklahoma City, OK
Shifra B. Miller – Wellesley, MA
Thomas Alan Moss – Springdale, AR
Albert B. Mulkey – Chickamauga, GA
Ellen P. Nealy – Boone, NC
Grace E. Olmsted – Ocean Springs, MS
Gladys D. Peninger – Houston, TX
Phyllis R. Peters – Concordia, KS
Elizabeth P. Peyton – Hartwell, GA
Lois Faye Puckett – Plano, TX

Yvonne D. Regan – Raleigh, NC
Barbara C. Reid – Picayune, MS
Ralph E. Ricardo – Powder Springs, GA
Daisy D. Richardson – Marshall, TX
Louvenia Robertson – Ft. Lauderdale, FL
Sharon S. Rogers – Los Osos, CA
Sherlean S. Sensley – Houston, TX
Katherine H. Sippola – Inman, SC
Elvin E. Spears – Lawrenceville, GA
Maxine Green Stanley – Sugarland, TX
Alfred C. Stansberry – Albuquerque, NM
Evelyn B. Stewart – Carrollton, TX
Lula Davis Stone – Little River, SC
William Y. Thompson – Houston, TX
Youtha Thompson – Cedar Hill, TX
Vera F. Townsend – Forest, MS
Joy D. Tucker – Ft. Worth, TX
Pinkie C. Whitehead – Winterhaven, FL
John D. Youngblood – Alpharetta, GA

2013 LRTA Fall Meeting
Start making your plans to attend the 
2013 LRTA Fall Meeting in Bossier 
City, LA on October 21, 22, and 23. 
We look forward to seeing you there. 
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OTHER IMPORTANT TELEPHONE NUMBERS
TRSL (Retirement Benefits and Check)....................................... 225.925.6446
	 Toll-free (outside of Baton Rouge area) .......................... 877.275.8775
Office of Group Benefits ................................................................. 225.925.6625
	 Toll-free (outside of Baton Rouge area) .......................... 800.272.8451
Assocation Member Benefits Advisors (AMBA) ......................... 800.258.7041
LRTA Office ...................................................................................... 225.927.8837
	 Toll-free (outside of Baton Rouge area) .......................... 888.531.1992
	 Fax ....................................................................................... 225.927.8838
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2013 Spring Meeting

Thanks for the 

Memories!


